Committee on Nominations and Elections

Oral Report to Council   
Indianapolis – September 11, 2013
Madame President, Ladies and Gentlemen of Council:

The results of this morning’s election are as follows and the numerical results will be placed in the spring Dallas Council agenda book:

The five candidates elected to the Committee on Committees for 2014-2016 are Janet L. Bryant, Dee Ann Casteel, Amber S. Hinkle, Wayne E. Jones, Jr., and V. Michael Mautino.  
The four candidates elected to the Council Policy Committee for 2014-2016 are Harmon B. Abrahamson, Judith H. Cohen, Alan M. Ehrlich, and Angela K. Wilson.
The five candidates elected to the Nominations & Elections Committee for 2014-2016 are Lisa M. Balbes, Jeannette E. Brown, Martha L. Casey, D. Richard Cobb, and Lissa Dulany. 
If possible, the newly elected members of N&E should meet briefly at the conclusion of this meeting at the N&E table at the back of the room. 
A joint N&E-CPC Task Force on Election Timelines was formed to review and make recommendations to their respective committees on the timelines in place for ACS elections. A key impetus for this joint task force was the Petition to Amend National Election Timelines, which was up for action before the ACS Council in New Orleans. The petition, which failed to pass Council, would have altered the process by which nominees for President-elect become candidates for that office.
In voting to oppose the petition at its committee meeting in New Orleans, N&E noted that it supported the petition’s goal of shortening the election timelines. It also recommended a joint task force with CPC to review the election timelines, with a focus on trying to shorten them. CPC supported N&E’s request that a joint task force be formed, noting that the current process has served as a barrier to attracting some high quality candidates for ACS national office.
The charge of the task force is to review the current election timelines and make recommendations to shorten the process and to make it more appealing to prospective candidates. The task force met Sunday morning in Indianapolis. We hope that the task force can deliver its final recommendations to N&E and CPC at the spring 2014 ACS National Meeting in Dallas.

ACS Bylaws require that there be rough parity each year in the membership populations of the six geographic Districts from which District Directors are elected to the Board of Directors. These population levels are calculated at the end of each year based on year-end membership levels “from the previous year.” Occasionally, due to changes in the size of various local sections, these levels move out of alignment with other Districts, and fall outside of the permissible range of District populations. When this happens, N&E is charged with bringing forth a proposal to Council to adjust these populations and bring them back into the permissible range. 
When N&E brought the proposal to the Philadelphia Council meeting to bring District III into compliance, numerous Councilors suggested a more comprehensive realignment proposal that would “stand the test of time.” In response, N&E prepared a broader proposal for the realignment of the six Districts. 

The proposed redistricting plan is contained in the Council agenda on pages 71-78.  Madame President, the proposal is ready for action, CPC concurs, and I so move.
Ballots for the 2013 fall national election will be mailed on October 4th with a voting deadline six weeks later on November 15. Members will have the option to vote electronically or by the traditional paper ballot. To encourage voter participation, our election vendor, VR Election Services, sends out an email early in September to ACS members offering them the option of receiving their ballot electronically. Those members who opted in to receive their ballot electronically will not receive a paper ballot.  The election vendor will send two email reminders during the voting period to all eligible voters who have not voted as of those scheduled e-mail dates.    

The candidates who will appear on the ballot for the 2013 national election for President-Elect 2014 are G. Bryan Balazs, Charles E. Kolb, Jr., and Diane Grob Schmidt 
For Directors-at-Large (2014-16) the candidates are Susan B. Butts, Thom H. Dunning, Jr., Dorothy J. Phillips, and Kathleen M. Schulz.
For District II Director (2014-16) the candidates are George M. Bodner and Alan A. Hazari.
For District IV Director (2014-16) the candidates are Rigoberto Hernandez and Larry K. Krannich.
N&E requests that all Councilors encourage fellow members to participate in the upcoming national election.  All ACS members will vote for President-Elect, and Councilors will vote for Directors-at-Large, and members of the appropriate districts will vote for District Directors.

In its executive session, the Committee on Nominations and Elections developed slates of potential nominees for President-Elect-2015 and Directors of Districts III and VI for 2015-2017, as well as a slate of potential candidates for Director-at-Large, for 2015-2017. The pertinent biographical information will appear in the Council agenda book for the 246th ACS national meeting in Dallas. 
N&E is appreciative of the positive comments received on the new town hall format conducted Sunday night for the candidates for Directors-at-Large.

N&E solicits names of Councilors for consideration for service on elected committees. We ask that each Councilor please submit your suggested names on the forms located on pages 41 and 42 of your Council agenda to any N&E member, or you can send your suggestions by email to the committee at nomelect@acs.org. These forms are also available at the N&E tables as you exit the Council meeting. 

Please remember to return your clicker to the check in desk when requested to do so.  However, if you should leave prior to the close of business this morning, please remember to leave your clicker at the check in desk with an ACS staff member.  

Madame President, this concludes my final report as chair of Nominations and Elections, to Council. Thank you for your support.
William H. “Jack” Breazeale, Jr.,
Chair
